
 
Avalanche Forecast for Thursday, January 17, 2019 

  
 
The Bottom Line  
Wind slabs in steep terrain should remain on your radar today. Older, stubborn and large slabs plus newer but 
smaller wind slabs are the main avalanche concern and earn a LOW danger rating. Both wind slabs are 
stubborn to a human trigger, but some exceptions may exist in the form of softer pockets. All of these slabs are 
resting on a smooth ice crust on which the last avalanche cycle occurred. If you brave the frigid and windy 
weather, bring your avalanche rescue gear along with crampons and an ice axe.  
 
Mountain Weather 
An arctic clipper brought an inch and a half of snow to higher terrain yesterday, with west wind averaging 60 
mph and gusting to 108 mph. The temperature dropped 25 degrees in the past 24 hours to a brisk -17F. The 
mercury will rise to, but fall short of, the 0F mark with wind remaining in the 55-70 mph range under clear skies 
through the daylight hours. No snow is forecast today, though more snow may fall late tonight with more 
tomorrow which may bring 1-3” total.  
 
Primary Avalanche Problem 

    
         Wind Slab                 Aspect/Elevation                 Likelihood                          Size 
Wind slab that formed on January 10th and 11th remain a concern, primarily due to the icy bed surface that 
they are resting on. Though it would be unlikely for a person to trigger one of these slabs, the resulting 
avalanche could be large. Isolated pockets of wind slab formed yesterday due to new snow and a strong west 
wind. Areas in the Gulf of Slides and the Headwall of Tuckerman Ravine are most likely to contain the greatest 
concentration of this wind slab. These will be mostly firm and stubborn to trigger.  
 

Snowpack Observations 

Cold, clear conditions and a strong ice crust from Dec 23rd should keep you thinking about low probability and 
high consequence hard slab avalanches if you brave the cold weather and head into steep, high elevation 
terrain today. Triggering any type of firm slab that we grow so readily here usually takes some bad luck to find 
the thin spot in the slab. Stability tests of this type of avalanche problem generally show moderate strength 
weak layers but little propagation potential. Continue to dig but remember to limit your exposure to the risk by 
managing your terrain, moving one at a time and carrying your avalanche rescue gear. As we move forward in 
the season, realize that all our main avalanche paths are now fully developed with around 5’ of snow on the 
ground and multiple avalanche cycles filling in our paths. 
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Please Remember:​ ​Safe travel in avalanche terrain requires training and experience. This forecast is just one of many decision making 
tools. You control your own risk by choosing where, when, and how you travel. Understand that the avalanche danger may change when 
actual weather differs from the weather forecast.  For more information contact the Forest Service Snow Rangers, the AMC at the 
Pinkham Notch Visitor Center, or the caretakers at Hermit Lake Shelters or at the Harvard Cabin. 

 


